FACULTY COUNCIL MINUTES

Council Room, 412 Student Union
October 13, 2015

Clarke called the meeting to order with the following members present: Borland, Collins, Depperschmidt, Jones, Lavine, Lewis, Liang, Lloyd, Lowrance, McCann, Miller, Nabar, Oberhelman, Perea-Fox, Piao, Richards, Royer, Takacs, Aaron Roggia for Tenorio, Topham, VanOverbeke, Vogel and Walker.
Also present:  Allen, B., Bartels, K., Bird, L., Clark, G., Elliott, K., Finchum, A., Haviland, C., Hilbert, K., Miller, B., Sandefur, G., Smith, B., Shutt, G., Taber, C., Talley, M., Waits, D. and Weaver, J.  
Absent: Biros, Bliss, Cecil, Doust, Martin, Materer and Wansley.

HIGHLIGHTS

Remarks and Comments – Gary Clark for President Hargis…...………………………………….. 

Special Report………………………………………………………………………………………



A.  David Waits - OSURF ……………………………………………………………....



B.  Ken Bartels - Ombudsperson ………………………………….…………………….


    C.  Barbara Allen – O’Colly ……………………………………………………………. 

Report of Status of Faculty Council Recommendations and other Vice Presidents……………......
Reports of Liaison Representatives ……………………………………………………………….


SAC ………………………………………………………………………………………..



AAUP………………………………………………………………………………………


Wellness Center……………………………………………………………………….........


Graduate Faculty Council…………………………………………………………………..


SGA………………………………………………………………………………………...


GPSGA……………………………………………………………………………………..


Women’s Faculty Council………………………………………………………………….

Reports of Standing Committees …………………………………………………………………..

Academic Standards and Policies ………………………………………………………….

Athletics ……………………………………………………………………………………

Budget …………………………………………………………………………………......

Campus Facilities, Safety and Security ……………………………………………………

Diversity……………………………………………………………………………………

Faculty ……………………………………………………………………………………..


Long-Range Planning and Information Technology ………………………………………

Research ……………………………………………………………………………………

Retirement and Fringe Benefits ……………………………………………………………

Rules and Procedures ……………………………………………………………………....


Student Affairs and Learning Resources ………………………………………………….
Clarke called the meeting to order and welcomed everyone to the meeting. Clarke passed around the roll call and asked everyone to sign it. Clarke asked that all guests please sign the roll call and provide their title. This will help in the transcription of the minutes. Clarke asked for approval of the September 8, 2015 minutes. VanOverbeke moved, Jones second. Motion passed. Clarke moved for approval of the agenda and noted that due to Vice President Clark’s schedule, his comments have been moved to earlier in the meeting. Royer moved and VanOverbeke second. Motion passed. Clarke turned the meeting over to Vice President Gary Clark.
Remarks and Comments – Gary Clark for President Hargis: 

Clark thanked the group for making the accommodations so he can attend his other meeting. Clark stated that President Hargis had a hip replacement last Friday and he is recovering quite well. Clark stated that OSU had a record enrollment for the fall of almost 24,500. This includes a freshman class of 4,200. This is the second largest freshman class at OSU. Clark said this speaks to the quality of care the students are given here at OSU. This helps offset some of the decreased state appropriated funds for OSU. He thanked the faculty for making students feel welcome and helping them be successful. Clark stated that November 2nd is the Up Close event. This event will bring junior and senior high school students on campus for a visit in the hopes that they will become OSU students in the future.

Clark asked if council members had signed up for the new Orange Shield phone app. He stated it is very easy and available for both Android and IPhones. The app will instantly call 911 to the OSU campus police. Dialing 911 on your phone will go to the Stillwater Police department who will have to reroute the call to the OSU campus police. The Orange Shield app also gives police your location information. Clark highly recommended everyone add this app to their phones. Clark stated that OSU is one of the safest campuses in the Big 12 but it never hurts to be safe. Clark said that campus shootings are always a concern and the OSU police department is trained for these situations and are as prepared as possible. Clark said everyone can visit safety@okstate.edu for campus updates and information that could be helpful in the case of an event. 

Clark said an MD80 has been delivered to the Stillwater Airport. This has been an effort between American Airlines and the OSU Engineering Department. This is a great hands-on opportunity for the Aeronautical Engineers. The plane has a nice Pistol Pete decal on it that helps make it fit in here in Stillwater. OSU worked with the City of Stillwater to provide a place for the plane at the airport. The plane will also be available for K-12 students to hopefully interest them in math and science areas.
Clark said the fence on Washington north of Hall of Fame is where the new central power plant will be located. There will be underground connections once the new facility is up and running. Clark said the existing plant has been on campus since 1948 which is about 17 years beyond its expected life. It is very inefficient and from an energy standpoint it needs to be replaced. The new facility will look more like a campus building.

Clark stated that for the 4th year OSU has won the Higher Education Excellence in Diversity Award. This is a great accomplishment through student enrollment and faculty. Clark said that this year’s freshman class is about 30% minority. This is an all-time high for OSU. 

Clark stated that OSU is celebrating its 125th anniversary on Christmas day 2015. Clark thanked the landscape crew who made the campus look special this year for the celebration. He also thanked OSU communications for putting together a timeline of OSU’s history. 

Perea-Fox asked about the crisis response program at OSU. She stated that the she spoke too many of her students after the recent shooting at another university and they reviewed the manual which is very informative. She wanted to know what else can be done to be prepared in case something like this happens at OSU. Bird stated that last month she talked about the Behavior Consultation Team which is here to help identify students, faculty, staff or community members who might pose harm to themselves or others. Bird stated that reporting strange behavior or incidents with guns to the team so they can properly investigate the person/situation. The team works very closely with the Police department, counseling and human resources as well as others to collect information, figure out what’s going on and then respond well before a crisis occurs. Bird said she would be happy to talk to any group/department about the team. The number is 744-3333. Bird serves as chair of the committee and the group will map out the perceived dangers and put a plan in place long before it gets to a crisis level. Bird stated that it’s very important for faculty to be the eyes and ears of campus and report concerns as soon as possible. Bird stated that the more everyone plans for these issues the safer everyone will be. Bird stated that everyone needs to know where to go if something happened – What would I do if – an earthquake took out the windows of my building; or do I know all the exits in my building; is there a basement; is there a lock on the bath room door; where would it make sense for a faculty members students to go; does the faculty member have a code word that the students know; is there a code in the office/department. Bird stated that when the code word is used it means to go a safe place, close the door and call the police and tell them you have an active emergency in your location. Being proactive is the key. Bird stated that planning saves lives. Bird said that it’s ok to talk and think about these kinds of things. No one knows what the emergency or threat might be so the more everyone plans the better off they will be. Clark pointed out that prevention is the best plan. He also stated that for the last 7 years there has been a strong opposition to guns on campus. This will be another fight this year. Faculty Council adopted a resolution opposing guns on campus. Clark stated that President Hargis will keep fighting to keep guns off campus. 
Special Reports:
A.  David Waits – OSU Research Foundation
Waits presented and reviewed the following organizational chart for the OSU Research Enterprise. Wait stated that the OSU Research Foundation (OSURF) is brand new and they have been in the process of repurposing the former Center for Innovation and Economic Development (CIED) to the OSU Research Foundation over the past few months. CIED ran its course and needed a mission change. President Hargis and the administration are very committed to the technology transfer initiatives here at OSU. Think of OSURF as the new technology development arm of OSU. Waits used to be a faculty member at OSU back in the 90s in the Geography Department. Waits developed ideas and technology that became Precision Agriculture Data Management which was a software development initiative then formed a company called SST Software. They have been in business for over 20 years with 85 employees. Waits stepped down as CEO and passed the torch for the business to his son. During this time President Hargis became familiar with their process of going from a university setting to a commercial entity and convinced Waits to become a member of the CIED Board. Waits saw the vision for what could be done in the area of technology and innovations. As Waits stepped down as CEO of his business he took the position as President of the OSURF and he is happy to be back at the university.

[image: image1.emf]Waits stated that the Vice President for Research is oriented towards connections to OSU faculty expertise. This is internal research. Waits and Dr. Kenneth Sewell work closely together. Waits stated that OSURF is oriented toward connections to industry groups. This is a good way to think about the division – is what we are doing connecting to industry it is on the OSURF side of the diagram. If it has to do with research faculty and their expertise, this will be done through the VPR’s side. Per the diagram, you can see who reports to which division. Wait stated that the main thing that has changed is that the Technology Development Center (where they do the patenting, licensing, royalty distribution and the IP protection for the Board of Regents) has recently been moved to the Research Foundation not only in the reporting sense but in a physical sense. This group has been moved from Cordell Hall to the Research Park west of town. Waits stated that normally tech transfer will involve licensing in a traditional sort of way; however, certain technology and innovations that they want to do more than just license, they want to actually form companies. They want management teams in these instances where it’s appropriate and commercialize the technology through Cowboy Technologies. Hopefully this will create profitable enterprises over time. Waits said that the Research Park has been managed by the City of Stillwater, Meridian Technology Center and OSU in the past but as of July 2015 this relationship was dissolved and OSU became the manager of the Research Park. This is a new asset for OSU. OSU has always owned the facility but they have not had control of it or been able to use it to its fullest potential. Waits would love for this to become a new place to build labs and facilities for OSU. The Venture I building out there already that houses a lot of OSU labs in it. The OSURF Energy Park will be announced on October 28th. This will be located west of Karsten Creek or east of the Oklahoma Bull Test Station. It will be south of the Fire Protection facility. This is an energy park that will have solar panel bays, wind generators and nature gas generators. Dr. Huhnke in Ag Biosystems and Engineering will put his bio-fuel gas generators out here as well. Waits stated that this is a way to not only demonstrate renewable technologies but will hopefully be a research interest to OSU’s faculty in terms of energy related research projects. Waits stated that the UML (University Multispectral Laboratories in Ponca City) has recently been moved under the OSURF umbrella. It has its own management and they are doing their applied/sponsored research which includes the DOD contracts. Waits is not intimately involved in the day to day running of this, but it is under the OSURF office and will hopefully be integrated into OSU research faculty. Waits believes there are a lot of opportunities to engage OSU researchers in some of the sponsored research efforts. Waits stated that Dr. Sewell and Dr. Van Den Bussche are in charge of the National Energy Solutions Institute (NESI). Waits stated closely affiliated with this is the National Energy Solutions Institute Smart Energy Source (NESI-SES) Association. Waits stated that NESI-SIS Association is a group of industry people that fund energy related research. It is his job to get money so research awards can be distributed to faculty. Clarke asked Waits to mention who is on the board of OSURF. Waits stated it is: President Hargis (Chairman of the Board), VP Weaver (Treasurer), Provost Sandefur, Dr. Sewell and Waits. They represent the OSU contingency on the board. From outside OSU: Michael Greenwood, Joe Tippens, Russell Tumbner and David Swank. 
B.  Ken Bartels - Ombudsperson
Bartels introduced himself gave a brief history of the office of the Ombudsman. This office has been in the faculty handbook for a number of years and are still some policies that talk about the Ombudsperson being associated with the Affirmative Action Office. Bartels stated that it is aligned a bit differently now and hopefully the following PowerPoint will explain which way they are headed. Bartels stated that the first Ombudsperson was appointed in November 2013. This was Dr. Ron Beer. Dr. Beer was instrumental in starting the office and was able to get much of the system in place so Bartels’ job has really been working with people rather than setting up the structure of the office. Bartels is a Professor Emeritus of the Vet School where he taught for 33 ½ years. Bartels has been a veterinarian for over 40 years, was fortunate to be vice chair, chair and past chair of the Faculty Council. Bartels believes that policies have changed the he knows the current Faculty Council has worked hard on the A&D as well as the RPT documents. Bartels’ job as Ombudsperson is to work with faculty, staff and students in making certain the policies are understood and provide an impartial voice. Bartels is located in 224 Student Union, his phone number is 744-6627 and email address is: ombuds@okstate.edu. 
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Bartels also distributed the following flyer for council members:
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Weaver stated that Bartels is well suited for this task and will be a benefit to the OSU faculty, staff and students. Clarke stated that OSU was very fortunate to have Dr. Bartels in this position.
C.  Barbara Allen – O’Colly
Allen told the council that she has taken on a new roll at the O’Colly. She is not the Director of Student Media. Allen wanted to let the council know about some of the opportunities that are available at the O’Colly. Allen stated that the about a year ago, the O’Colly reduced to a tab format and is now published three times a week. They do, however, do 24/7 updates online. Allen stated that as an educational opportunity the O’Colly has exceeded everyone’s expectations. Last year one of their students was second place in the National Hurst Award as the top collegiate writer in the country. This is a huge honor for the student as well as the school and the O’Colly. Allen stated that the school wants to extend this opportunity to communication students beyond just the Multimedia Journalism track. When she took over 8 weeks ago they had a concept to provide some other communication services that are staffed by students. This includes a portrait studio. 
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[image: image5.emf]
The homecoming yearbook will compile photos from the festivities and market these to Greek life and some student organizations. The O’Colly also has a commercial videography studio that is just getting started. Allen stated that if any faculty member or department has a need for commercial communications, they can help meet these needs. There is a communications agency that is fully staffed and ready to go. They have been doing some pro-bono work for people on campus, shot a video and are working with the foundation to show what the students are capable of doing. Allen encouraged the council members to let the editors know if there are any story ideas or to promote an upcoming event. Allen stated they have reasonable ad rates with discounts. Allen said they can provide photos for departments. These can be scheduled online and taken in the department or at the O’Colly office. The yearbook will be professionally edited and photographed so this is less a newsroom product and more of the sort of communication agency they are trying to get started. A sample chapter can be found at loyalandtrue.org. The homecoming yearbook is being done in conjunction with the Alumni Association. 
Report of Status of Council Recommendations:
Sandefur stated that OSU is implementing BANNER which is a new enterprise system and different components of it are being implemented at different times. The BANNER implementation for the student information systems, enrollment, grades and so forth will go into effect this spring for fall 2016 enrollment. It will also be used for grades and end of semester reports at the end of the fall semester. Because of this, the beginning date of the fall semester will be moved from August 22nd to August 15th. This year was August 17th. Sandefur stated that they tried to consult widely across campus with different administrative offices and groups since a decision needed to be made quickly about the date change. People who were reached are on board with having an earlier start date. OSU communication will be notifying people that the start date for the fall 2016 semester will be August 15th. Sandefur believes this will make things easier for everyone because it will allow a bit more time at the end of the semester to make sure that things are processed properly.
Sandefur stated that there are no recommendations currently pending.

Sandefur said that next week the Higher Learning Commission will be visiting OSU for our 10 year Accreditation review. As you know, every university goes through this every 10 years. Sandefur distributed the following information about visit times and the review team members:
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Sandefur hopes that faculty members will try to attend at least some of these events. He asked faculty members present to encourage their colleagues to also attend to make as good as an impression as possible on the site visit team. Takacs asked Sandefur to explain how these forums work? Are there certain questions that will be addressed? Sandefur stated that they are all handled differently. Sandefur stated the site visit team will probably ask faculty broad questions. This is also a chance for faculty to ask questions. Sandefur stated that the open forums are focused on specific parts of the Accreditation process. 
Joe Weaver stated that while they are anticipating a budget reduction for next fiscal year, this year’s budget seems to be doing ok and will hold up. The month to month reports continue to show negative revenue collections. He is becoming concerned that OSU could be take a cut this year. There has been 5 straight months of negative collections as far as what was projected. It does not look good right now. Weaver stated they will be talking with deans and administration about next steps. He is not trying to alarm everyone but he wanted to let everyone know this might change. Weaver stated that October and November will be key in this issue.

Weaver updated the council on construction projects. Weaver stated that the central plant project will not be a power plant it will be a chilled water and steam plant. OSU has a contract with OG&E and OSU outsourced its power (lock, stock and barrel) back in 2011. OSU has not had to adjust the campus utility rates since this contract was put in place. The costs have increased because OSU extended the plant but the rates have not had to change once the capitalized cost of the wind farm was done. Weaver stated that 70% of OSUs power comes from wind and the rest from nature gas. OSU got out of the power business because we could not generate power as cheaply as we could buy it. The old plant is coming down in 2017 and will be replaced with chillers and boilers that are current technology. This will save additional funds. The demolition will start after football season. Weaver stated that the Western Road improvement and signalization of Western and Farm Road will also begin after football season. This should be in place by the summer of the following year. OSU is partnering with ODOT and the city of Stillwater on this. 
Report of Liaison Representatives:
A.  SAC – Melanie Bayles

Staff Advisory Council has been busy this fall with Committee work.  


The Fund Raising Committee is promoting the Homecoming Fundraiser this month 
which 
includes an Ultimate Homecoming package that has 4 Football tickets, a one night 
stay at the Atherton hotel and a $100 gift card at the Rancher’s club plus others fun 
basket items.  Proceeds with go to the SAC Staff Scholarship Endowment Fund.  Tickets 
are on 
sale until October 16th.  Contact any Staff Advisory Council Member for tickets. 


$1.00 per ticket or $5.00 for 6 tickets.


SAC will be hosting the Junior Service League of Stillwater in their Annual Harvest II 

food drive again this year.  Donations can be dropped off at the Student Union Plaza on 

Friday, November 6th between 11:30 AM and 1:00 PM.  The winner will receive the all 

coveted Harvest II trophy that IT has won for the past several years.  Plans are in the 

works to have a second trophy for departments who have less than 200 faculty and staff.


SAC is assisting Human Resources with the selection of a guest Speaker for the Staff 

Development Day Presentation next spring.  Speaker videos have been reviewed and 

choices are being narrowed down.


The SAC Distinguished Service Awards Committee is busy reviewing nominations 

packets for the award in October and will be setting up interviews in November for the 

final 12 finalist.  Twenty Severn nominations were received this year.


Winners will once again be announced in the spring at the Staff Development Day event.


The Policies, Benefits and Budget Committee had two representatives on the University 
Holiday Committee this year.  They have been working hard on research related to 
Mandatory Annual leave days, Staff Parking and Staff Dependent Tuition Waivers.
B. AAUP – Barry Lavine 


On September 23rd, Provost Sandefur was the featured speaker at a faculty forum 
sponsored by the OSU AAUP chapter.  We thank Provost Sandefur for his willingness 



to speak at the forum.  The topic was the role of faculty in shared governance at OSU. 



The Provost’s comments included information about the importance of shared 
governance in the criteria used by the accrediting body for the university (i.e., the 
Higher Learning Commission). The Provost also indicated that faculty can refer to the 



Faculty Handbook to learn more about the existing procedures related to expectations 



for faculty involvement in the hiring of instructional personnel, including adjunct 
faculty. The next meeting of the OSU Chapter of AAUP will be Monday, November 
2nd.  Location TBA. To be added to the email list for AAUP announcements, please 
send an email to shelia.kennison@okstate.edu.  The forum that was held on Sept 23rd 



was videotaped. Anyone interested in viewing the recording can email 
shelia.kennison@okstate.edu.
C. Wellness Center – Mary Talley
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D.
Graduate Faculty Council – Brenda Smith
· Council held its regular monthly meeting on Friday, September 25th.

· A Master of Arts in Teaching degree program, designed to help rectify the Oklahoma teacher shortage, was reviewed and approved by Council.

· Proposed changes to the Institutional Biosafety Policy (P&P 4-0301), Care and Use of Animals in Research, Testing, and Teaching (P&P 1-0505), and Institutional Laser Safety Policy (P&P 4-0303) were reviewed and the Council voted to accept the changes.
· Dean Tucker discussed the budget challenges of maintaining graduate student stipends at the 40th percentile. In FY2016, this required the use of recruiting funds that had been previously underutilized to help cover the budget shortfall.

· Council reviewed and approved proposed revisions to the catalog language:  1) describing the 60 hr. PhD option; and 2) clarifying the eligibility of students receiving assistance from the VA for reduced continuous enrollment.

· Given the Graduate Student Support Initiative (GSSI) has been fully implemented, the Council reviewed and approved revisions to the Waiver of Resident Tuition for Graduate Teaching and Research Assistants (P&P 2-0103). Council also voted to retire the Waiver of Non-Resident Tuition of Graduate Assistants (P&P 2-0105) because the GSSI does not distinguish between resident and non-resident students. 


Council discussed issues around creative components, including concerns, 



inconsistencies, and the lack of governing policies. These issues will be discussed at 


Subject Matter Group meetings this month.  A working group will be formed to look 


into these issues and report back to Council.


Liang asked Smith to clarify the resident vs non-resident student. Smith stated that in 


the new GPSSI program there is no distinction made between resident and non-



resident students so basically they council recommended that there be one policy since 


there is now no distinction and both are treated the same. Laing asked how this affects 


international students and out of state students who have to pay higher fees? Smith 


stated that with the new graduate student support initiative if the student is receiving a 


.50 FTE than the reality is there is not distinction of whether they are in-state or out-of-


state. They are all treated the same.
E. SGA – Kyle Hilbert
· Cowboy Cousins received 100 tickets from Ath. Dept. for International Students for the UTSA game. It was a huge success with 70 international students attending the tailgate and the game.
· Cowboython (formerly Dance Marathon) has a monetary goal of $180k to raise for Children's Miracle Network. Last year $134k was raised.
· SGA is partnering with Governor Fallin's food drive for the month of October. Toys for Cowboys will be Nov. 21 (Baylor game). These toys are given to families in need in the Stillwater community just in time for the Christmas season!
· SGA is sponsoring a Veterans Dinner which will be on Veterans Day (Nov. 11)
· Sustainability Committee's Earthfest Theme for the spring will be “Colors of the World”
· Fall elections will be Nov. 10-11

Into the Streets will be held on November 14. This event is a one-day community service 
project where students go into the Stillwater community. The goal for this year is 2000 
student volunteers and 200 job sites. 


Hilbert added that the Friday before last there was a big celebration (Provost Sandefur 
and Dr. Bird as well as a few other attended)
 for Kent Sampson’s retirement. Hilbert 
stated that his replacement, Dr. John Mark Day, is in place and going full steam ahead. 
Hilbert encouraged council members to stop by his office and meet him. He is located in 
the Leadership office, 232 Student Union.
F. GPSGA – Catherine Haviland

1)  GPSGA will be sending a letter to the Oklahoma Legislator encouraging the passing of the Fair Access to Science and Technology Research Act of 2015 supporting the passing of the act. 


      2)  This Wednesday the General Assembly will be nominating a charity for Graduate 

      Students of GPSGA to start volunteering for. Details on the service events will be 


      available after this week’s meeting.

G.  Women’s Faculty Council – Barbara Miller

Women’s faculty council hosted its first meeting on Sept 30.  Chris Ormsbee reported on 

The Women’s Leadership Academy and Women’s Faculty Council agreed to 

co-sponsor the program this year


We also agreed to co-host the Difficult Dialogues program series this year.


The research week speaker will be Dr. Crystal Hoyt from the University of Richmond. 
Miller stated she is a social psychologist and has written a few books on leadership. She 
has also studied gender bias and discrimination in leadership activities. Miller believes 
she will be a great speaker. The date has not been scheduled yet. 


We have already received over $5000 in contributions to our Research Awards, and a big 

thank you to the Deans and Administrators who have already sent in their contributions.


Our next meeting will be October 28, 4-5:30 pm in the Library Browsing Room, and we 

have confirmed our new Vice President for Research Ken Sewell as a speaker.
REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES:
ACADEMIC STANDARDS & POLICIES – Mindy McCann – Update
 
McCann stated that the committee is discussing a few issues. They are looking into guidelines for faculty search committees. This will be done in conjunction with the Faculty and Diversity Committees. The ASP committee is also looking at suggestions for early tenure possibilities for new hires. They are also looking at faculty overload compensation (in conjunction with the Faculty committee). The committee has been asked to look at grade appeals for creative components as well as honors projects. This seems to be a situation where students are getting a grade for research so when the grade appeals comes through there are some issues with whether they are appealing the scholastic merit of this and how it should be handled. 
ATHLECTICS – Tom Royer – No Report
BUDGET –Pamela Lloyd – No Report
CAMPUS FACILITIES, SAFETY AND SECURITY – Nathan Walker – No Report
DIVERSITY – Lucero Tenorio – No Report
FACULTY – Glade Topham – Update
Topham stated some issues the committee is focused are:
1. The A&D cover sheet. They have been asked to simplify this form. In its current state, some faculty are feeling like they need to demonstrate in every area on the form and it’s creating extra stress and work for all involved.

2. Administration evaluations. This is particularly as the dean, associate dean and VP levels. There are existing guidelines for deans and associate deans that are applied differently across campus. The committee is looking into a more formalized policy relative to these evaluations as well as creating a policy for VP evaluations.
3. Clinical Faculty title. This title is used quite broadly across the institution and colleges. As the committee reviews this issue, it has become apparent that there are other creative uses of titles that leave some faculty members confused. The committee is looking at what other institutions are doing and what will make sense for the committee to recommend.

4. Search and Screen issue. The committee is working with ASP on this issue. At first the committee thought it would be helpful for those assigned to search and screen committees have some diversity training relative to their role in the process. In having these conversations the committee realized that there is not a university policy or guidelines relative to search and screen. The committee is looking at what other institutions are doing would it make sense for OSU to have a set of guidelines at the university level.

5. Overload policy. The current policy is 13 months unless you get Provost approval. Some units have argued that this is limiting their abilities to provide online education. When this involves resident faculty in online education they need the flexibility to pay them for the above load teaching. The committee is reviewing what makes sense relative to overload.
LONG-RANGE PLANNING and INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY –Cecil Joe – No Report
RESEARCH – Andrew Doust – No Report
RETIREMENT and FRINGE BENEFITS – Rita Miller – No Report
RULES and PROCEDURES – Deb VanOverbeke – No Report

STUDENT AFFAIRS and LEARNING RESOURCES – Jennifer Borland – No Report
Old Business – Stephen Clarke
Clarke reminded everyone that the Fall General Faculty meeting will be Wednesday October 28th at 2:30. Our legislative representatives will be joining us to talk about challenges facing faculty and higher education. Provost Sandefur has agreed to provide a reception after the meeting, so please plan on attending. 
New Business – None
The meeting adjourned at 4:18 p.m. The next regular meeting of the Faculty Council is Tuesday, November 10, 2015 in 412 Student Union, Council Room.
Respectfully submitted,

Deb VanOverbeke, Secretary
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Office of the University Ombuds
Established November 2013

Purpose:

The University Ombuds is intended to provide “Visitors” with a prompt and professional way to resolve concerns and complaints beyond turning to their unit supervisors or initiating formal dispute procedures.





Ombuds Office

Visitors

The University Ombuds is available to all faculty, staff, graduate, professional, and undergraduate students.

Undergraduates often work initially with their advisors or counseling services.

Services are available to OSU Stillwater, OSU Tulsa, and OSU Okmulgee.





Ombuds Office

Office operations are based upon Code of Ethics and Standards of Practice of the International Ombudsman Association.

https://www.ombudsassociation.org







Operating Principles

Confidentiality

Ombuds do not identify Visitors or discuss their concerns without permission.

Exceptions may be made as required by law or University policy.

This includes a perceived imminent risk of serious harm.





Operating Principles

Neutrality

Ombuds provide impartial and objective assessment of any concern.

Ombuds operate as neutral third-parties and do not take sides.

Ombuds are advocates for equity, fair process, and fair administration.





Operating Principles

Informality

Conversations with Ombuds are considered informal and off-the-record.

Ombuds do not maintain records other than for statistical data.

Ombuds do not participate in formal grievances or complaints.

Use of the office is strictly voluntary.







Operating Principles

Independence

Ombuds office is independent and out of normal University’s normal administrative structure to aid impartiality.

Ombuds does not give or receive compulsory orders from other offices about how to approach a particular issue.

Ombuds exercise autonomy and reports to the University President. 





The Ombuds CAN:

Listen in a nonjudgmental and objective way.

Answer questions or refer Visitors to someone who can. 

Attempt to explain how University policies or procedures work?

Help identify options in resolving a problem.





The Ombuds CAN:

Help evaluate options and possible next steps.

Assist informally resolving a dispute or conflict by facilitating communication, coaching on conflict resolution, or mediating between willing parties.

Refer individuals to the appropriate office should they wish to file a formal complaint.





The Ombudsman CAN:

Look into procedural irregularities in grievance proceedings. 

Recommend changes to policies or procedures that are challenging or out-of-date.

Inform University officials about significant trends, patterns of complaints, or problems that appear to be systematic.





The Ombuds CANNOT:

Take sides or serve as an advocate for any party.

Maintain official records.

Unilaterally change rules of policies.

Set aside a decision or superseded the authority of another University official.







The Ombuds CANNOT:

Provide legal advice.

Provide psychological counseling or therapy.

Participate in any formal grievance process.

Conduct formal investigations.





OMBUDS PROCESS
SUMMARY

Identify issues and options.

Clarify desired outcomes.

Strategize to whom and how to raise this issue or concern.

Listen and think through difficult situations in a confidential, neutral setting.

Facilitate understanding and resolution.

Pursue organization development or change if possible.





Examples of Concerns Brought to University Ombuds

Questions or complaints about a University office, service, or decisions.

Need for mediation help or facilitating communication.

Perceived inequities in work or pay; unfair/inconsistent treatment.

Interpersonal conflicts and problems with workplace climate.





Examples of Concerns Brought to University Ombuds

Concerns about career advancement & job satisfaction or security. 

Problems of institutional non-responsiveness and “red-tape.”

Need for an impartial and confidential sounding board.

Unsure where else to turn for help?





Conclusion / Bottom Line

Choose actions that best demonstrate fairness and respect, and, where appropriate, for rewards or consequences.

Conflicts will arise – well meaning, bright people sometimes disagree and hopefully, most issues can be resolved amicably. 







QUESTIONS????
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